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ABSTRACT

This paper examines undergraduate students' perceptions of learning and 
of assessment and the impact of assessment on their learning.   At 
present, the theory and the practice of assessment are undergoing a 
paradigm shift from a psychometric tradition of assessment to a 
broader, educational model.  What is being advocated is an analytical 
approach to assessment which includes considerations of the impact and 
effects of assessment on teaching and on learning. This shift 
acknowledges that the different aspects of the curriculum cannot be 
seen as isolated dimensions of a whole but need to be developed in an 
integrated fashion with the effects of each dimension being anticipated 
and being used in the learning process.  

Final year undergraduate students across the disciplines of  Education, 
Engineering and Nursing and Health Studies were interviewed to develop 
an understanding of the interplay between their perceptions of learning 
and of the outcomes of the teaching-learning process.  This paper 
reports on some of the outcomes and suggests ways that university 
teachers can manipulate the assessment process so as to maximise 
learning. 
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Introduction

The ability to engage in higher order thinking and to develop 
conceptual understanding is acknowledged as being an encompassing goal 
of higher education (for example, see research finding of Entwistle and 
Percy in the United Kingdom, 1974; Gow and Kember in Hong Kong, 1993; 
Knapper in Australia and Canada, 1990), as is the ability of students, 
on graduating, to use their learning in varying contexts and 
situations. Systems of higher education in many countries, however, are 
encountering criticism for not  producing graduates capable of this.  
Many studies have shown that undergraduate students are unable to 
demonstrate that they understand what they have learnt (Prosser and 
Millar, 1989; Ramsden, 1988).

Learning and assessment

One of the clearest messages that emerges from studies on student 



learning is that learning is context specific and directly related to 
the learning tasks.  At the same time research has shown that the 
learning context and the learning tasks are embodied not only in the 
explicit (or stated) curriculum but also in the "hidden" curriculum.  
While university teachers are concerned with fostering critical 
thinking skills and developing conceptual understanding in their 
students often a breakdown occurs between lecturers' expectations (the 
explicit curriculum) and the messages that students receive about what 
types of learning will be rewarded (the hidden curriculum).  
Bergenhenegouwen (1987) calls the hidden curriculum "implicit 
education" and contends that the students have to discover these 
informal aspects of the curriculum by a process of trial and error.

One way that these messages about the hidden curriculum are conveyed to 
students is through the assessment process.  More often than not it is 
the assessment requirements which most influence student learning and 
the way in which they are assessed is seen as having a direct 
relationship with the approach that students take in their learning 
(see for example, Biggs, 1995; Boud, 1988; Entwistle and Tait, 1990; 
Gibbs, 1992; Norton and Crowley, 1995; Ramsden, 1992). This phenomenon 
is seen in the way students concentrate on those components of a course 
that are the focus of assessment and if the assessment tasks are not 
congruent with the educational goals, the assessment process will 
direct learning in other directions (Snyder, 1971; Swanson, Case and 
van der Vleuten, 1991). 

The power that assessment has in determining the curriculum for 
students is not a new or recent finding.   For example, in the United 
States in the 1960s,  Becker, Geer and Hughes (1968) found that 
students' learning was dominated by the demands of assessment tasks.  
In another American study, Snyder (1971) found that the stated aim of 
the visible curriculum often ran counter to the messages in subjects 
they undertook.  Messages that although counter to the stated aims, 
constituted tacit criteria employed in determining student success.  In 
the 1990s, Brown and Knight (1994, p.12) express this relationship 
between assessment and the curriculum in the following way:

Assessment is at the heart of the undergraduate experience.  Assessment 
defines what students regard as important, how they spend their time, 

and how they come to see themselves as students and then as graduates.  
It follows, then, that it is not the curriculum which shapes assessment 
but assessment which shapes the curriculum and embodies the purposes of 
higher education.

An analytical approach to teaching, learning and assessment

This recognition that assessment does not stand outside teaching and 
learning but stands "in dynamic interaction with it" (Gipps, 1994, 



p.16) demonstrates the need to move beyond simplistic arguments 
concerning assessment - such as the benefits and/or limitations of 
different types of assessment - and to ask  questions about assessment 
that concern the relationship among assessment, teaching and learning.  
As a result of this recognition of the interaction of teaching, 
learning and assessment, the theory and practice of assessment is 
undergoing a paradigm shift from a psychometric tradition to a broader, 
educational model (Biggs, 1995, 1996; Gipps, 1994).  The present 
paradigm shift, according to Biggs (1995, p.1), is the result of a 
"critical realization . . . that education considerations should drive 
testing, not psychometric or political ones".

Gipps (1994, pp. 3-4) argues that any exploration of assessment should 
begin with the question: "What is the assessment for?" and, once this 
has been considered, a further question should be asked: "What kind of 
learning do we wish to achieve?"   She provides her own answers to 
these questions.  To the first: "I take the view that the prime purpose 
of assessment is professional: that is assessment to support learning" 
(Gipps, 1994, p.3).  To the second: "If we wish to foster higher order 
skills including application of knowledge, investigation, analyzing, 
reasoning and interpretation  . . . then we need our assessment system 
to reflect that" (Gipps, 1994, p.4).

In essence, what is now being advocated is an analytical approach to 
assessment which includes consideration of the impact and effects of 
assessment on teaching and on learning.  The student and his or her 
learning is the focus of this new approach and the aim is to capitalise 
on the potential of the learner through the teaching-learning process.  
Allied to this is the realisation that learning is not always best 
achieved through a linear or "building block" approach to learning, in 
which tasks requiring higher order thinking skills are often delayed, 
but can be better achieved through the development of learning contexts 
in which the students are actively engaged in learning, where they see 
their role being to develop a thorough conceptual understanding, and 
one in which quality learning outcomes will be rewarded.  This does not 
mean that faculty must spend more time teaching; what is needed is an 
approach which gets students themselves actively involved in meaningful 
learning by engaging them in educationally purposeful activities 
(Astin, 1984; Kuh, 1981, 1995; Pace, 1990). Marton, Dall'Alba and 
Beaty, on completion of a longitudinal study made the distinction 
between whether learning is seen by students as a reproduction of 
information, or the transformation of that information through 
understanding.  Norton and Crowley (1995) described the conceptions in 
the reproducing category as being naive conceptions and those involving 
the transformation of information as being sophisticated conceptions of 
learning. These categories are shown in Table 1.

________________________________________________________________



Table 1.  Categories describing students' conceptions of learning (from 
Marton, Dall'Alba and Beaty, 1992)
________________________________________________________________

A.Increasing one's knowledge
B.Memorising and reproducingReproducing
C.Applying facts/procedures
________________________________________________________________
D.Understanding
E.Seeing something in a different wayTransforming
F.Changing as a person
________________________________________________________________

Findings from a number of studies indicate that students start their 
undergraduate degrees with naive conceptions of learning and that a 
developmental trend to a more sophisticated conception can occur 
depending, to a great extent, on the academic environment in which they 
undertake their studies (see Marton et al., 1992; Norton et al., 1995; 
van Rossum, Deikers and Hamer, 1985).  Several studies have found 
positive relationships between sophisticated conceptions of learning 
coupled with deep approaches to learning and high quality academic 
outcomes (eg. Gibbs, 1992; Martin and Ramsden, 1987; Norton et al., 
1995; Van Rossum et al., 1985).  In one of these studies involving 
first year psychology students, Norton et al. (1995) found that 
students with sophisticated conceptions of learning performed 
significantly better in examinations than those students who held naive 
conceptions.

What is obvious is that while higher education seeks to promote higher 
order thinking, independent interpretation and judgement and broad 
views of learning, the way courses are presented to the student and the 
nature of the assessment process "may still give the students the 
strong impression that it is detailed knowledge, and the use of correct 
procedures, which will bring the greatest rewards" (Entwistle and 
Entwistle, 1991, p.225).

This paper reports on sections of an interview study of 42 
undergraduate students at the University of Western Sydney (Nepean).  
The study was designed to investigate students' conceptions of learning 
and of assessment and the impact of assessment on their learning.  The 
interviews explored five areas:  conditions of learning; conceptions of 
learning; learning at university; motivation; and, the assessment 
process.  This paper reports briefly on findings related to students' 
conceptions of learning and of the nature of the feedback they received 
about their learning.

The study

The study was carried out in three faculties of the University of 



Western Sydney (Nepean).  Students who were near the end of their third 
or fourth year of undergraduate study were interviewed to explore the 
interplay between the outcomes of teaching, learning and the assessment 
process.  A total of 42 students were interviewed: 24 from the Faculty 
of Education; 5 from the Faculty of Engineering; and, 13 from the 
Faculty of Nursing and Health Studies.  32 (76.2 per cent) of these 
students were female; 10 were male (23.8 per cent).  Twenty nine (69 
per cent) had entered university straight from school.  When asked to 
rate their overall performance during their three or four years of 
undergraduate study 54.8 per cent of the students rated themselves as 
Pass students, 28.6 per cent as Credit students and 16.6 per cent as 
Distinction students.

The interviews were carried out during the second half of the second 
semester of the academic year at a time when students were fully 
involved in completing assignments and preparing for exams.  Some of 
the later interviews were carried out during the two week exam period.  

The interviews, which lasted from forty five minutes to just over one 
hour, were all audio-taped, fully transcribed and analysed.  Field 
notes were written after each interview noting the researcher's 
perceptions of the interview and of any feature which may effect the 
nature of the data collected.

While the interviews probed students' experiences and so required the 
subjects to think deeply about their learning, they were conducted in a 
relaxed, conversational style to allow students to freely identify and 
discuss issues of personal importance.  Entwistle and Entwistle (1991, 
p.210), in describing a small scale interview study that they had 
carried out, found this "unusually interactive form of interviewing . . 
. essential to enable students to give full expression to experiences 
which they seemed previously not to have considered in any systematic 
way".   

Findings related to the issues of students' conceptions of learning and 
feedback about their learning will form make up the balance of this 
paper.

Students' conceptions of learning

Data pertaining to students' conceptions of learning was not limited to 
the question: What is learning?  Rather to gain a complete profile of a 
student's conceptions of learning it was necessary to analyse the data 
that made up the entire interview.  For example, data about what a 
student saw as enhancing their learning and limiting learning added to 
the overall profile of that individual student's conception of 
learning.  During the interviews students were asked questions which 
probed their beliefs and opinions, which, when analysed could yield 
data which would effectively classify that student into one of Marton 



et al.'s categories of learning.  This, in reality, proved a difficult 
task.  It was decided that rather than categorising students into one 
of the six separate areas - a task that seemed fraught with problems of 
reliability - that each student would be categorised according to the 
two broad categories: that they conceived learning as being either a 
reproducing of knowledge or a transformation of knowledge.   The 
findings are shown in Table 2. 

Table 2:  Students' conception of learning

Reproducing or naive conception of learning:    8 (19%)
Transforming of sophisticated conception:27(64.3%)
 
Unable to make a judgement:    7(16.3%)

As can be seen from the above table,  well over half the students were 
identified as having a sophisticated or transforming conception of 
knowledge.  It is also be noted 16.3% of the students could not be 
accurately be placed in one or other of the categories even though data 
had been collected and audio-taped over a one hour period.  This points 
to the difficulty of accurately categorising subjects even with data 
that has been collected with this in mind.

One of the questions used to gain insights into students' conceptions 
of learning, What is the key to "real" learning?, illustrates the 
factors that students view as important for their learning.  The 
responses are present in Table 3.

Table 3:  Analysis of responses to question:  What is the key to "real" 

learning?

* Interest/motivation . . . 13
* Understanding . . . 11
* Balance of theory and practice . . .        9
* Practical experiences . . .       7

* Lecturer is enthusiastic 
   and makes the subject interesting . .             4
* Relevance . . .     4
* Interacting with others . . .     3
* Liking what you are doing . . .     3
* Being able to reflect on what you are doing . . .   2

* Being in a supportive environment . . .    1
* The feedback you receive . . .   1
* Absorbing material 



   until it becomes a part of you . . .   1
* Doing something that will 
   give you a sense of achievement . . .   1
* Putting in the effort . . .   1
* The ability to store and retrieve information . . .   1

What is evident from these responses is the strong emphasis students 
place on a supportive environment as being essential for "real" 
learning to occur.  Not only do they want supportive environment but 
they want one that will provide them with meaningful learning 
activities that include both theoretical and practical dimensions.  
Also seen as vital to learning is the chance to interact with others, 
to reflect on their learning and to receive feedback on that learning.  
The majority of students interviewed were able to articulate their 
learning needs with little prompting and clearly valued opportunities 
to enhance their learning.

.Feedback and learning

The balance of this paper relates to the area of feedback in the 
assessment process. The assessment process permeates the curriculum 
and, as Rowntree (1977, p.1) writes - "The spirit and style of student 
assessment defines the de facto curriculum" - and feedback is a key 
component of that process.  Much has been written about the motivating 
force of feedback and the way it can be a deciding factor in the 
directions teaching and learning take.  This motivating force is 
described succinctly by one of the students interviewed:

In the more difficult subjects like the maths or the computing 
subjects, the main motivation to learn is to get a good mark in your 
assignment because when you get a good mark you feel really great about 
it and you just want to keep doing well.  So that was the motivation 
for those sorts of subjects.  For other subjects where research was 
involved, it wasn't so technical, there was more reading, then when you 
were in a discussion situation and you got good feedback on your input, 
then that was a really good motivating factor and you felt that people 
felt that your input was worthwhile.  (Interview 36)

Feedback in this paper refers not only to that feedback received after 
an assignment or an exam has been marked; that is, as a commentary on 
performance related to the completion of a specified task.  Feedback is 
seen as being broader than this.  Feedback here refers to students at 
any stage of the assessment process.  This includes feedback, for 
example, about drafts, about discussions or activities in tutorials, 

about work in progress.  It also includes feedback that students may 
glean from the performance of other students or from discussions with 
other students.  While it is recognised that feedback is a two way 



process and provides insights and information for university teachers, 
the focus of this study is the learner.

Nature of feedback

Not all students interviewed had strong feelings about feedback.  Many 
had little to say about this aspect of learning while others saw the 
interviews as an opportunity to have their say about an issue close to 
their heart, one that they had obviously thought about and, perhaps, 
discussed with other students.  The data has been arranged in three 
categories: ongoing feedback; limited feedback; and, personally 
oriented feedback.  These categories have been further divided into 
subcategories.

Ongoing feedback

Ongoing feedback refers to feedback that is given to students 
throughout the semester.  This type of feedback is often integrated 
with the overall curriculum, is made available following a series of 
assessment tasks that build on each other or is related to progress on 
long-term projects.  In the following section each of these 
subcategories is defined by extracts from interviews.  In some cases 
the interview extracts alone are used to define the category, others 
are elaborated on by the author.

(a) Ongoing feedback that is integrated with the overall curriculum

You had to do a reading each week and write a summary of it?  Yes.  To 
talk about in our tutorials.  The reading backs up the lecture and then 
our tutorial follows that. . .  That reinforces and goes back over some 
of the material presented in the lecture. . .  Each week we have to 
hand in a sheet with summarised points and a few questions that we want 
to discuss in the tutorial and what we want to clarify (things we don't 
understand).

. . . And in  the tutorial we basically speak about the reading but 
also what's comes out through the lecture relates.  . . . . . . . . 
.Just (gives) us a chance to talk about it . . . to check that you're 
thinking along the right lines.  (Interview 8)

 (b) Ongoing feedback following assessment tasks that build on each 
other

Like, for the subjects that have weekly tutorial things that you have 
to hand in, as difficult as that is, it's actually quite good because 
you're keeping up with it, you're forced to keep up with it and you 
seem to get a lot more out of those subjects.  . . . .You seemed to 
have it (the subject) in mind on a regular basis as opposed to those 
subjects where you have to hand something in at the end - where you're 
cramming for a week or two days before even.  (Interview 25)



This next student is commenting on as assessment program which 
consisted of two tests, each worth 15 per cent of the final mark, that 
were held in Weeks 7 and 12 of semester.  The final exam that is 
referred to was held in Week 16.

They were good because it forced you to learn as you went along and 
sometimes I find it hard to do this.  I tend to leave my study till 
just before the exam.   They were also good because it gave us an 

indication of the type of questions that would be in the final exam and 
the way the lecturer liked to word his questions.  It allowed us to see 
what he expected and sometimes it can be hard to know exactly what is 
expected of you.  We were able to practice the same types of example 
that were given in the quizzes as preparation for our exam.  (Interview 
26)

(c)  Ongoing feedback related to progress on long-term projects

You could choose your own (topic) and do an abstract and if it wasn't 
good enough they would make you change.  . . . And you got  marked for 
that abstract . . . We did a proposal and handed that in to get marked. 
 And then we did a draft of what we had researched, which was around 
fifty articles.  If you hadn't written your research out properly, you 
had to present the articles you would use in your report.  (Interview 
21)

Limited feedback

This section is made up of 5 subcategories.  The first four fall easily 
into place.  The fifth - Feedback that confuses students - has been 
placed in this section even though it does not always refer 
specifically to limited feedback.  Because several students referred to 
this type of feedback as one of the negative aspects of their course 
and as it has a direct relation to the future motivation and learning 
of students, this would appear to be the most appropriate in which it 
could be placed.  The other 4 subcategories are: no feedback; limited 
feedback as a result of content overload; not getting feedback in time; 
and, lack of detail.

(a)  No feedback
 
I think feedback is really important and I can think of a lot of 
instances where I didn't get feedback and it would have helped - you 
know, even feedback from exams.  You know, after an exam, you've 
finished it and you never really know which parts you got right and 
which parts you got wrong and if I could change that I would say that 
everyone should have their exam paper given back to them really or at 
least an opportunity to look at it.  (Interview 18).



She gave me a mark, that was it. . .  . She didn't even mark my 
punctuation and even I could find a few mistakes after I read it.  
(Interview 21)

If the feedback is there, it really helps us to learn more.  If the 
lecturers just give the assignments back without any solutions . . .  a 
student just looks at the marks and that's it.  (Interview 28)

(b)  Limited feedback as a result of content overload

. . . Most of the students found the labs very frustrating because we 
didn't complete most of our (work) - there were problems because we 
didn't find out what went wrong.

Why was that?   - We had so much work to get through that there wasn't 
time to spend going over what we'd already completed - there was too 
many other things that we had to get done.  (Interview 32)

(c)  Not getting feedback in time

What about the feedback that you get?  I would say that they could give 
more.  The trouble with the feedback lately is that . . if we have two 
or three assessments, then you need the feedback from the first one to 
see if you can improve the second one, and that's not always been the 
case.  You've had to go out and fumble along before getting the first 
one back and that's not so good.   I think that's being changed.  
(Interview 13)

(d)  Lack of detail.

Here the first student was talking about her experiences in her first 
year at university:

And what about the feedback that you received?  I don't remember 
getting  much. . . . It was sort of "Good effort" and that was it.  . . 
. And it wasn't good but it wasn't bad so you felt you couldn't go and 
ask why you got that mark.  . . . Maybe if I had the confidence that I 
have now, I could have gone to the  teacher and asked but I didn't feel 
that I could do that.  I couldn't approach them.  (Interview 20)

And then some subjects where you just got  a proforma (with a mark) and 
you wouldn't know why you got that mark.  Like you got 5 out of 10 for 
that section and 9 out of 10 for that section, but you wouldn't know 
why.  (Interview 22)



I've noticed that a lot do not put positive (things) - all they do is 
put negative - things like, "This is a very poor analysis" and that 
type of thing" - but they never write, "You could have improved it by 
doing this, this, and this".  It's always, "This is a poor analysis" 
and you're left thinking, "Well, how is it poor?"  (Interview 41)

(e)  Feedback that confuses students

This student stated that the most difficult aspect of university that 
she has had to come to terms with has been the inconsistency in the 
feedback she has received.  

I've found (the feedback I've received) very inconsistent.  At times 
very confusing as to how one essay could get a High Distinction and the 
next essay be pulled to pieces when I was using the same sort of 
structure.  (Interview 42)

Personally oriented feedback

While all feedback has a personal dimension - even a mark with no 
comments is the result of a judgement made by one person on another 
person's work - this category refers to feedback which is had a strong 
element of personal intervention.  This category highlights the fact 
that feedback is often gained from other students as well as the 
teacher.  Indeed, the two-way dimension of feedback is a feature of 
this category - teacher to student, student to teacher, student to 
student, and so on.  Seven categories are defined by extracts from 
interviews.

(a)  Detailed written comments on marked assignments

In first year in most of the subjects that I did they took the time out 
to write at least a full page on where we went wrong and where we were 

right and - just constructive criticism.  (Interview 22)

(b)  Individual meetings with university teachers

. . . Making yourself known to your lecturer is really important 
because you need to let them know that you're interested in what 
they're teaching you.  You have to build up a relationship with them.  
You find out much more about what they expect of you - what they want 
from you in assessments and that - you'll do better in your assignments 
if you know exactly what they want and they help point you in the right 
direction and give you the right readings and all that sort of stuff.  
(Interview 37)



(c)  Comparison of performance with peers

If you stay with the right group of people, the right team, you'll pass 
your way up.  You'll just look at how hard other people work and then 
you just like . . . well, a bit of competition is there.  If you're in 
the wrong group that doesn't do much of the work then you can easily 
fail.  (Interview 28)

In response to a question about what might change or modify so that she 
could learn things more deeply, one student pointed out how important 
it was for her to gain feedback in lectures about what other people did 
in their assignments:

I think if they really want us to learn a bit more about these 
assignments, because obviously they're important, then they could spend 
a bit more time in lectures, after the assignments been done, going 
over it - telling us what other people did . . . I'd like to know what 
other people did.  I'd like to follow up on the assignments . . . I 
think that's  where you learn the most, by gaining feedback about what 
other people have done, as  well.

Why do you think it's where you learn most?  Oh, because you've done 
it, you've done the assignment or whatever.  And you think you've done 
well - whenever you hand in an assignment you always think you've 
performed up to your best but then they show you other ways where you 
could have performed better.  (Interview 23)

(d)  Combined teacher/peer feedback

We were given a topic from the senior course and we had to prepare a 
lesson and teach that to our peers.  And then they (peers) evaluated 
us, we evaluated ourselves and the lecturer did an evaluation too.  . . 
. We had an evaluation form and then the group did it (filled in the 
evaluation form) and then the lecturer talked to us personally and told 
us what he thought, and then we had a week to write up our own 
evaluation.  (Interview 23)

(e)  A two way sharing of feedback from teacher to student and vice 
versa

We had a diary we were supposed to keep, which was only worth a small 
amount, just to write down ideas about how we were going through the 
course.

So did your teacher collect that (the diary) as you went along?  Yes, 
she collected it every couple of weeks, I can't remember exactly how 
often.  And she'd make comments after our comments . . . she used that 
to see if she was doing the right thing or if she could improve it (the 
course). (Interview 27)



(f)  Discussions in tutorials

While some students admitted that they rarely approached their 
universities teachers outside of class time, these students as well as 
others, highlighted tutorial sessions as being valuable forums for 
gaining feedback:

If you're at a tute and something comes up that you've been thinking 
about for an assignment, are you likely then to ask the tutor? Yes, 
because it's a group situation.  It's not one-on-one.  Then I do.  I 
ask questions then about an assignment that might be due in the next 
couple of weeks but I wouldn't go personally to a lecturer's office.  
(Interview 6)

(g)  Using University Learning Assistance Centre

. . . when I've sat down and I've tried to work something out, and I've 
brainstormed it and can't think of anything else - then I go to them 
(staff at Learning Assistance Centre).  They've just directed me and 
then I can go away and do my essay.  (Interview 15)

Discussion and Conclusion

Of the above three categories related to the nature of feedback, it can 
be seen that two - the ongoing nature of feedback and a personal 
orientation to feedback - actively promote feelings of satisfaction 
about work being done or work completed, have strong potential to 
motivate students in their learning and provide constructive guidance 
that enables students to maximise their learning.  The remaining 
category - limited feedback - almost inevitably leads to frustration 
and confusion.  Limited feedback has the potential to reduce motivation 
and provides students with little or no constructive input to assist 
them in their present or future learning efforts.  In essence, ongoing 
feedback and feedback that has a strong personal orientation has the 
capacity to create and sustain a climate in which learning is nurtured 
and in which the student is encouraged to extend their learning efforts 
while feedback that is limited has the potential to create an 
atmosphere in which learners see themselves as powerless and, in 
extreme cases, in an environment which appears to work against their 
learning.

The relationships between these various factors needs to be explored 
further.  A survey has been conducted to investigate feedback, 
motivation, the learning climate and ways students seeing themselves 
learning effectively.  The results will be the subject of a future 
paper.
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